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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  
BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, met in Budget/Public Policy 
Session in Conference Center Room 267 on the 2nd floor of the Charlotte-Mecklenburg 
Government Center located at 600 East Fourth Street, Charlotte, North Carolina at 2:31 p.m. on 
Tuesday, April 23, 2024.  
 
 

ATTENDANCE 
 
 
Present:  Chair George Dunlap, Vice-Chair Mark Jerrell 

and Commissioners Leigh Altman, Patricia “Pat” Cotham, 
Arthur Griffin,Vilma D. Leake, Laura J Meier,  
and Susan Rodriguez-McDowell 
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent:  County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
   Commissioner Elaine Powell 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER  

 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Dunlap, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
Vice Chair Jerrell entered the meeting at 2:36 p.m. 
 
  
24-0226 FY2025 BUDGET ENGAGEMENT UPDATE & SURVEY RESULTS 
 
The Board received as information an update on the FY2025 budget engagement strategy and 
budget survey results. 
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Background:  As part of the annual budget process, the County Manager has instituted a robust 
strategy to engage with the public. Staff will update the Board on the engagement activities to 
date and share the results from the FY2025 Budget Survey.  
 
Adrian Cox, Budget Director gave the presentation. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Altman asked how they polled jurors.  Mr. Cox said it was through the Public 
Information Department. He said speaking with them while they were waiting was a good 
opportunity.  Commissioner Altman asked how many they thought they reached. Laura 
McBryde, Sr. Management & Budget Analyst said approximately 100.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for clarification for random and non-random 
samples.  Mr. Cox said the nonrandom samples were self-selected (anybody could take the 
survey), and the random was ahead of time before they started collecting their research.   
 
Commissioner Meier said many people didn’t know the difference between their city and 
county districts. She asked how it was asked in the surveys. Mr. Cox said their address 
predetermined it. 
 
Commissioner Griffin asked, regarding affordable housing, if the ETC Institute distinguished the 
difference between affordable housing and workforce housing. Mr. Cox said they asked about 
workforce development – efforts by the County to improve access to affordable housing. He said 
there wasn’t a carve-out for workforce housing.  
 
Vice Chair Jerrell said he noticed succinctness with the County demographics and respondents.  
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He asked why there wasn’t a blend for all three elements (parks, greenways, open space 
preservation). Mr. Cox said they could go back and look and see how it might have lined up if it 
was done as some type of composite. He said it would change the overall standing based on 
what they were looking at. He said the reason there were different ways was because they were 
trying to find how investments would be made and trying to get the distinction they needed. 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell said the way the questions were posed felt limited.  She 
said she was skeptical about some of the results. 
 
Commissioner Cotham said she would have liked a history of the methodology. She asked if it 
was typical or more or less than expected. Mr. Cox noted previous surveys had not been 
representative. He said this was the first time for a representative survey. He said the voluntary 
survey exceeded what they had the previous year and was close to exceeding what was 
received in 2020 of almost 4,000. 
 
Commissioner Cotham asked about some of the questions and topics. She asked if they had 
talked with the people about the fact that behavioral health was not the core responsibility of 
the City and the State. Mr. Cox said they didn’t tell them who was responsible for them. He 
noted that behavioral health was about resources.   
 
Commissioner Cotham asked if they distinguished from the schools about the responsibilities of 
the City and County. Mr. Cox said they didn’t.  
 
Commissioner Meier asked if anyone got back to the ones with open-ended questions. Mr. Cox 
said they would look into contact information to provide them with responses to legitimate 
questions.  
 
Commissioner Cotham said she looked at the survey as interesting but just information, not 
anything to live by. She said she appreciated it and that it was important to do those things. 
 
Commissioner Leake asked about services in the different areas and how they evaluate 
wraparound services.  Mr. Cox said it varied by the programs they provided. 
 
Commissioner Leake asked about double support given to the families by zip code. Deputy 
County Manager Anthony Trotman said it depended on the individual's needs. 
 
Commissioner Leake asked if they immediately took care of that, as she was receiving 
complaints about services. Deputy County Manager Trotman said he would speak to her offline. 
He said if it were a specific case, he would need to look into it. 
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24-0229 FY2025 PROPOSED FEE ADJUSTMENTS 
 
The Board received as information presentations on proposed fee adjustments for FY2025 from 
Park and Recreation, Land Use and Environmental Services (LUESA), and Public Health. 
 
 
Background:  Each year, the Board of County Commissioners receives a presentation 
highlighting proposed fee adjustments that the County Manager is considering as part of the 
Recommended Budget.  Staff from Park and Recreation, Land Use and Environmental Services, 
and Public Health will provide the context for each proposed fee adjustment and respond to any 
questions. 

 
W. Lee Jones, Director, Peter Cook, and Greg Clemmer from Park and Recreation gave the first 
presentation. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Cotham asked if it was a good idea to wait so long and then go up 20% instead of 
doing it incrementally.  Peter Cook, Deputy Director of Park and Recreation, said fees had 
remained the same in certain areas.  He said because of COVID, some costs increased by 300%.  
He said they would get on a regular routine to evaluate every three or four years. 
 
Commissioner Cotham asked about parking and security. Mr. Cook said there was an additional 
agreement for the facility's parking.  Commissioner Cotham followed up, asking how that would 
work. Mr. Cook noted whoever was renting the facility would pay the parking fee. 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked for clarification on page 3. She said it was compared 
to other fields in the area. Some had sponsorships from corporations, but the County didn't. 
She asked if they should be looking for sponsors. Mr. Cook said the County’s costs were going 
up by 40-50%, and fields needed to be replaced every ten years.   
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if they weren't going about it like others, assuming 
they had found solutions. She also asked, referring to page 6—weekend rentals for-profit and 
non-profit- if the difference should be greater if someone did an event for a profit. Mr. Cook 
said they had guidelines for lowering the rate.   
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Chair Dunlap said one concern about sponsorships is that some wanted to name the facility. He 
said people were less likely to sponsor if they couldn't rename the field. 
 
Commissioner Meier asked how the reservations worked. Mr. Cook said they reserve the field 
space with maintenance agreements that set rates. He said it was a little different with 
associations and one-time users.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked them to separate the various groups (profit and nonprofit) so that if 
there was some distinction between increased or decreased use by certain 
organizations/groups, the Commission could respond. 
 
Commissioner Leake asked what was used the most and where they were most used. Mr. Cook 
said the synthetic and turf fields were in high demand throughout the County. He said there 
was good availability for the other fields.  
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Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi, Director, Don Cecerrelli, and Jeff Smthberger of Land Use and 
Environmental Services gave the presentation. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Altman said she didn’t recall seeing a fee for denuded acres. She said it looked 
and sounded like an impact fee, which she had been hoping for, and she was looking for a way 
to have such assessments on developments. She asked if they could make it more and what the 
history was.  Mr. Cecerrelli said it was not an impact fee.  He said it had been around for years 
and was a way to adjust fees based on the project size.  In terms of making it more, he said they 
could, but with the model, they ran, they set out a goal for their reserves should have and were 
making their way to meet that number.  
 
Commissioner Altman asked what the fees covered.  Mr. Cecerrelli said it was purely the 
services they provided when someone had a developmental meeting to plan reviews and 
inspections. 
 
Commissioner Altman asked when they denuded a natural environment and made it more 
visible if they factored in costs to the public when someone was developing.  Mr. Cecerrelli said 
the items they had implemented to offset those impacts were ordinances, specifically one 
passed in 2007. He said any development before that did not have to have stormwater 
treatment centers.  He added that after 2007, all developments had to have stormwater 
treatment centers. 
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked if stricter regulations would result in fewer fees for 
the public. She also asked if assuming the General Assembly had stricter regulations, it would 
have less impact. Mr. Cecerrelli said that was true. 
 
Chair Dunlap said they determined this was the cost of doing business with the County and that 
it was not an effort to generate extra revenue. He said if they offered additional services, there 
would be a cost to complete those services.  He asked how people were being charged.   Mr. 
Gujjarlapudi said they only paid for the amount of imperviousness on their property.  He said 
fees increased for residents if they extended their driveway or built a patio, for example. He said 
those fees were fees Mecklenburg Stormwater Services provided to Towns for land development 
review services.  He said it had nothing to do with the impact.  
 
Commissioner Cotham asked how they thought the development community would receive the 
information. Mr. Cecerrelli said the last time they increased fees in FY20-21, the fees were 
phased in. He said they didn’t have a financial model then, and they (the development 
community) were concerned about the increase. He said the increases then were almost double 
what they were paying previously. 
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Vice Chair Jerrell asked for clarification on whether the impact of development was or wasn’t 
impacting the increase they were seeing in residential homeowners. He asked if the cost was 
not attributed to residents. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said he wasn’t saying that. He clarified that the 
fees shared with residents and business owners were the downstream effect of development 
and bringing their creeks back up to health. 
 
Vice Chair Jerrell asked why they would have to pass on the fee to residents who weren’t 
contributing to the problem. Mr. Cecerrelli said it was the one reason, many years ago, they 
went to a fee for impervious areas. He said if there were no more developments at that time, 
the fee would still increase. He said it was a way to do it fairly throughout the County.   
 
Vice Chair Jerrell said to be clear, he was not calling for more development.  He said he was 
trying to ensure residents were protected and they weren’t passing on fees they had no control 
over. 
 
Chair Dunlap said that when they discussed an increase in fees, the people who developed 
affordable housing were impacted by that. He asked how it would impact those developers and 
whether there were any waivers or amenities that they allowed for those developers.  Mr. 
Cecerrelli said there were currently no waivers because the work they did was based on the 
project size.  He said it had been a concern for the  Home Builders Association of Greater 
Charlotte and the Real Estate & Building Industry Coalition (REBIC) in the past for affordable 
housing.  Mr. Gujjarlapudi said they hadn’t found opportunities to waive fees cause they were a 
utility. 
 
Commissioner Altman asked Attorney Wade if he could advise if there were a legal way to treat 
landowners differently.  Attorney Wade said taxes had to be uniform across all bases.   
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Jeff Smithberger gave this portion of the presentation. 
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Comments 
 
Chair Dunlap asked if they had done a study to determine when they increased fees and if it 
had a negative impact. He gave the example of leaving tires on the side of the road or going to 
one of the facilities. Mr. Smithberger said they weren’t charged a fee to get rid of tires, and only 
people with more than five tires were charged.  
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Dr. Raynard Washington, Public Health Director gave the last presentation. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Meier asked for clarification on wells. Dr. Washington clarified.    
 
Chair Dunlap asked if Colonial Pipe fell into the category. Dr. Washington said yes, they would. 
He said it depended on how big individual sites were that they would have to monitor.  
 
Commissioner Altman said she was always concerned about women's access to reproductional 
rights. She asked him to explain the impact and whether anyone was unable to get the family 
planning products they wanted due to cost. Dr. Washington said they had several options they 
could choose from, but they no longer carried Kyleena, and the depo shot was just a duplicate 
fee on the schedule they were correcting.  
 
Commissioner Altman asked what categories of contraceptives were available at the time in 
Public Health.  Dr. Washington said there was a range from condoms to long-acting implants to 
pharmaceutical options such as pills, short-action, and emergency contraception. Commissioner 
Altman asked if they were reduced costs. Dr. Washington said it was provided at no cost, but 
there were some that paid a sliding fee depending on their income. Commissioner Altman asked 
if they ever had to deny someone the product that they needed due to them not having enough 
or if the person couldn’t afford it. Dr. Washington said they had a large supply of contraception, 
so for the most part, women had an option when they came in for family planning.  
 
Commissioner Cotham asked for an update on the pools at hotels that failed inspections and 
became weekly hotels with no expectations. Dr. Washington said that based on the law, even 
without a nightly lodging permit, the pool would still be designated a public pool if they were 
using it. He said it would still have to go through environmental health to be inspected.  
 
Deputy County Manager Trotman provided a brief synopsis of the matter to Dr. Washington.  
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24-0241 FUNDING OPTION FOR THE VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENTS (VFD) FOR FY25 
 
The Board received Information regarding funding option and potential tax rate for the 
Volunteer Fire Departments (VFD) in the Charlotte Extra Territorial Jurisdiction (ETJ). 
 
Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi, Director, Land Use & Environmental Services Agency made the 
presentation. 
 
Background:  Since 2012, several volunteer fire departments in the extra territorial jurisdictions 
of the City of Charlotte and the towns have been funded through a fire service district tax. 
  
In 2013, Mecklenburg County levied a Fire Protection Service District (FPSD) tax to pay for fire 
services in the towns and unincorporated area. A total of five service districts were created to 
service the extraterritorial jurisdictions (ETJs) left in the County. The ETJs include geography 
outside the four towns (Cornelius, Davidson, Huntersville and Mint Hill) and the City of 
Charlotte. These districts were created to fund the cost of providing fire protection services to all 
residents in the service district, with the cost burden carried by all service district property 
owners, through the fire protection service district. 
  
This briefing provides the Board of County Commissioners with the requests received from the 
VFDs in the Charlotte ETJ and a recommended option with a corresponding tax rate. 
  
Feedback received by the staff would inform the proposed tax rate that will be included in the 
County Manager budget proposal to the BOCC. 
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Comments 
 
Chair Dunlap asked how giving each station an extra $100,000 stacked up, concerning tax rates, 
as a resident, if one lived in Cornelius versus Davidson.  He said it was almost as if they were 
using money from one district to balance out and pay for another district.   Mr. Gujjarlapudi 
said all of Charlotte was one district. He said all of the areas in the Charlotte ETJ would pay 8.76. 
He said in Davidson, since they have their own ETJ, they would propose their own rate. He said 
Huntersville, up until 2024, only had a volunteer fire department, hence the increase. He said 
they would have a town fire department beginning in 2025.  
 
Chair Dunlap asked if the County was only funding other departments (Robinson, Steele Creek, 
etc.) and where the money was coming from. Mr. Gujjarlapudi said it came from the 8.76 cents 
they collected as part of their taxes, which would generate 8 to 12 million dollars. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
24-0238 COMMISSIONER REPORTS 
 
Commissioners shared information of their choosing within the guidelines as established by the 
Board, which included, but not limited to, past and/or upcoming events. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, Chair Dunlap declared the meeting 
adjourned at 4:30 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ ____________________________ 
Arlissa Eason, Deputy Clerk to the Board                                             George Dunlap, Chairman 
 
 


